# TECHNICAL REPORT – SONOMA COUNTY HABITAT CONSERVATION PLAN: PRELIMINARY STRATEGIC PLANNING

#### **P**REPARED FOR:

County of Sonoma Permit Sonoma 2550 Ventura Avenue Santa Rosa, CA 95403

#### **P**REPARED BY:

ICF 201 Mission St., Suite 1500 San Francisco, CA 94105 Contact: Kathryn Gaffney 628.895.7589

July 2020

Revised: November 5, 2021



County of Sonoma. 2020. *Technical Report – Sonoma County Habitat Conservation Plan: Preliminary Strategic Planning*. Prepared by: ICF. July. Santa Rosa, California.

## Contents

List of Tables and Figuresi	iii
List of Acronyms and Abbreviationsi	iv

			Page
Section	n 1 Intro	duction and Overview	1-1
Section	n 2 HCP [	Development Process	2-1
2.1		Terminology	2-1
2.2	<u>.</u>	Phases of HCP Development	2-3
2.3	}	Roles and Responsibilities	2-7
	2.3.1	Applicant	2-7
	2.3.2	Permittee	2-7
	2.3.3	Regulatory Agencies	2-8
	2.3.4	Stakeholders	2-9
Section	n 3 Poter	ntial HCP Permittees	3-1
Section	n 4 Covei	red Activities	4-1
4.1		Process to Select the Covered Activities	4-1
	4.1.1	Step 1: Identify Potential Covered Activities	4-2
	4.1.2	Step 2: Apply Covered Activities Screening Criteria	4-2
	4.1.3	Step 3: Draft, Review, and Finalize Covered Activities	4-3
4.2		Potential HCP Covered Activities for Sonoma County HCP	4-3
	4.2.1	Covered Activities	4-3
	4.2.2	Conservation Measure Implementation	4-6
	4.2.3	Activities Not Covered	4-6
Section	n 5 Plan /	Area and Permit Area	5-1
5.1		Plan Area and Permit Area Criteria	5-1
5.2		Process to Define the Geographic Scope	5-2
	5.2.1	Methods to Identify Location of Potential Development Consistent with	
	Existing	g Land Use Designations	5-2
	5.2.2	Results of the Analysis	5-8
5.3	5	Potential Plan Area and Permit Area Boundaries for a Sonoma County HCP	5-8
Section	n 6 Covei	red Species	6-1
6.1		Process to Select the Covered Species	6-1
	6.1.1	Step 1: Identify Potential Covered Species	6-1
	6.1.2	Step 2: Apply Covered Species Screening Criteria	6-2

6	.1.3	Step 3: Develop Initial List of Proposed Covered Species	6-3
6.2		Proposed Covered Species for Sonoma County HCP	6-5
Section 7	Evalua	ation of Natural Community Conservation Plan Option	7-1
7.1		Overview of the Natural Community Conservation Planning Act	7-1
7.2		Comparison of 2081 Permit and NCCP Requirements	7-5
7	.2.1	Regulatory Assurances	7-7
7	.2.2	Fully Protected Species	7-8
7	.2.3	Regulatory and Procedural Standards	7-9
7.3		Benefits and Costs of an NCCP	7-9
7	.3.1	Benefits	7-9
7	.3.2	Costs7	-10
7.4		Considerations7	-11
Section 8	Refere	ences	8-1
8.1		Literature Cited	8-1

Appendix A County of Sonoma General Plan Land Use Designations

Appendix B Regional Assessment of Potential Impacts on Listed Species Habitat

Appendix C Covered Species Evaluation

# Tables

Table		Page
4-1	Possible Covered Activities for a Sonoma County HCP	4-4
5-1	Lifeform Type Classes and Likelihood to Support Proposed Covered Species	5-3
6-1	Initial Analysis of Possible Covered Species for a Sonoma County HCP	6-4
7-1	Checklist for NCCP Act Requirements	7-2
7-2	Approved HCP/NCCPs in California Focused on Urban and Rural Development and Related	b
	Infrastructure	7-5
7-3	Comparison of 2081 Permit and NCCP Permit Requirements and Benefits	7-6
7-4	Comparison of Species Assurances under State Permit Scenarios	7-7
7-5	Estimated Planning Costs of Required NCCP Components that Would Not Be Necessary fo	r an
	HCP/2081 Conservation Plan	7-11

## **Figures**

2-1	HCP/NCCP Development Process	2-5
5-1	Lifeform Types that May Support Proposed Covered Species in the Urban Service Areas	5-5
5-2	Lifeform Types that May Support Proposed Covered Species in Land Intensive Agriculture and Rural Residential	5-6
5-3	Existing Land Use and Conservation Boundaries Informing the HCP Plan Area	5-7

## **Acronyms and Abbreviations**

CCR	California Code of Regulations
CDFW	California Department of Fish and Wildlife
CEQA	California Environmental Quality Act
CESA	California Endangered Species Act
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
CNDDB	California Natural Diversity Database
County	County of Sonoma
DPS	distinct population segment
ESA	Endangered Species Act
ESU	evolutionarily significant unit
GIS	Geographic Information System
НСР	habitat conservation plan
ITP	Incidental take permit
LLC	Landscape Conservation Cooperatives
MSCP	Multiple Species Conservation Program
MSHCP	Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan
NCCP	Natural community conservation plan
NCCP Act	Natural Community Conservation Planning Act
NEPA	National Environmental Policy Act
NGOs	nongovernmental organizations
NHPA	National Historic Preservation Map
NMFS	National Marine Fisheries Service
Services	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and National Marine Fisheries Service
USFWS	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service

Like many Bay Area counties, Sonoma County (County) has undergone rapid change in recent decades. Change is expected to continue over the next several decades as communities rebuild after the catastrophic wildfires of 2017 and 2019, as more people and businesses move to the region, and as existing businesses expand. This growth is expected to create conflicts with some of the County's many plant and animal species that are listed as endangered or threatened under the federal Endangered Species Act (ESA) and California Endangered Species Act (CESA). Accommodating economic growth while conserving listed species and other natural resources is an important County goal that requires foresight and good planning.

The Santa Rosa Plain exemplifies the County's challenge of balancing economic growth with listed species conservation. A large share of the County's growth has occurred, and will continue to occur, in the Santa Rosa Plain. This central County region also supports extensive seasonal wetlands and grasslands that provide habitat for four listed plant species: Sonoma sunshine (*Blenosperma bakeri*), Burke's goldfield (*Lasthenia burkei*), Sebastopol meadowfoam (*Limnanthes vinculans*), and many-flowered navarretia (*Navarretia leucocephala* ssp. *plieantha*). The Santa Rosa Plain and nearby lowlands are also the only habitat for the endangered Sonoma distinct population segment (DPS) of California tiger salamander (*Ambystoma californiense*). All five species are listed as endangered under the ESA and CESA.

Lands within the unincorporated County and several municipalities are occupied by these species, increasing the regulatory burden on a variety of private (e.g., wine-grape and cannabis growers, residential developers, and other agricultural landowners) and public (e.g., municipal infrastructure) stakeholders. In the early 2000s, representatives from these stakeholders, in cooperation with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS) and California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW), developed the Santa Rosa Plain Conservation Strategy (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 2005). This voluntary conservation strategy was approved by local, state, and federal agencies in 2005 in order to protect stakeholders' land use interests and support the recovery of listed species.

Significant conservation efforts in terms of land acquisition, management, and wetland creation and restoration have been undertaken to protect and stabilize populations of the four listed plant species and the California tiger salamander. Despite these efforts, long term monitoring of the status of California tiger salamander populations shows continued decline in this DPS (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 2005). The conservation status of the listed plant species is not as well understood and uncertainty remains around whether populations are stable, declining, or increasing. However, current population status will not support delisting these species any time in the foreseeable future (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 2016).

In terms of the regulatory burdens and mitigation costs, the County and private developers continue to face substantial challenges when undertaking activities on the Santa Rosa Plain. The Santa Rosa Plain Conservation Strategy provides regulatory streamlining through a programmatic Biological Opinion issued by USFWS, but this pathway is only available to projects that have a federal nexus (e.g., those projects that also require a permit from a federal agency such as the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers). This leaves projects that would affect only upland habitat of the California tiger

salamander without a facilitated permit pathway. Additionally, few mitigation bank credits remain and the cost of those that do is high (e.g., \$480,000 to \$680,000 per acre).

Since the 2008 adoption of its General Plan 2020, the County has implemented multiple policies to protect sensitive species and habitats in general (e.g., Open Space Element, Policy 7a through 7u), and the Santa Rosa Plain in particular (Policy 7q) (County of Sonoma 2020a). In 2019, the County Board of Supervisors directed the County Permit and Resource Management Department (Permit Sonoma) staff to explore ways to streamline regulatory permitting within the County under the ESA and CESA through development of a regional habitat conservation plan (HCP) under Section 10 of the ESA. Permit Sonoma is contemplating a three-phase approach to HCP development:

- Phase 1: Develop HCP strategy and scope;
- Phase 2: Prepare Public Draft HCP and Public Draft California Environmental Quality Act(CEQA)/National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) documents; and
- Phase 3: Finalize HCP and CEQA/NEPA documents and prepare state 2081(b) permit application.

This report contains the results of preliminary strategic planning for an HCP, providing initial strategic planning to determine the foundational elements of a potential HCP. This report provides an overview of the HCP development process, potential HCP applicants and eventual permittees, potential permit area, covered activities, and covered species. This report will conclude with a draft scope, schedule, and cost estimate for future phases of the HCP development process. Phase 2 of the HCP development process would focus on preparing the public draft HCP document and the draft environmental compliance documents to satisfy CEQA and NEPA. Phase 2 ends when these documents are released for public review. Phase 3 would involve responding to public comments and completing the final HCP and CEQA/NEPA documents. Phase 3 would conclude with the issuance of incidental take permits by USFWS, the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS; if anadromous fish are covered), and CDFW. Phase 2 and Phase 3 are subsequent phases of HCP development; Permit Sonoma is currently engaged in Phase 1.

This technical report is provided to offer recommendations on approach to HCP development and assess the potential scope and scale of the HCP. Three potential HCP options are evaluated:

- 1. A minimum option (i.e., a targeted geography focused on incidental take coverage for the four listed plant species and the Sonoma DPS of the California tiger salamander);
- 2. A maximum option (i.e., Countywide HCP covering more species); and
- 3. An intermediate option (i.e., a plan area larger than the Santa Rosa Plan but less than the entire county).

Many factors are considered when determining the appropriate scope and scale of an HCP. Among these, the most critical are those that define the basic parameters of an HCP, including the applicant and a combination of the proposed covered activities, location of covered activities, and the potential for covered activities to affect listed species. This report provides an initial evaluation of all these considerations, as well as whether the scope of the plan would be a suitable fit for development of a natural community conservation plan (NCCP) under the California Natural Community Conservation Planning Act.

The components of this technical report are listed below.

- **Section 2**, *HCP Development Process*, defines terminology and describes the four phases of HCP development with an overview of the roles of the different HCP participants.
- **Section 3**, *Potential HCP Permittees*, describes the process of selecting HCP applicants and permittees and provides a discussion of potential participants for the Sonoma County HCP.
- **Section 4**, *Covered Activities*, describes the process of selecting covered activities and includes an initial list of potential covered activities for the Sonoma County HCP.
- **Section 5**, *Plan Area and Permit Area*, identifies the potential plan area (i.e., where the HCP applies) and the potential permit area (i.e., where the incidental take authorization applies).
- Section 6, *Covered Species*, discusses the process of selecting species to be covered in the HCP, details outstanding information needs, and presents an initial list of species to be considered for coverage under the HCP.
- Section 7, *Evaluation of Natural Community Conservation Plan Option*, provides an overview of NCCP planning and implementation, evaluates costs associated with an NCCP, and discusses the benefits of an NCCP to the County.
- Section 8, *References*, lists all supporting documents reviewed or used to develop this report.

The topics in Sections 3 through 6 are the primary means of defining the scope of an HCP. The discussion in Section 7 is intended to assist the County with evaluating its options for state endangered species compliance—to pursue either an NCCP or a state incidental take permit.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

This section defines common terminology used int the HCP development process; provides an overview of the four phases of the development process; and provides an overview of the roles and responsibilities of the permit applicant(s), permittee(s), regulatory agencies, and stakeholders.

# 2.1 Terminology

Development of HCPs, as with many regulatory processes, comes with the use of new terms. Most of these terms are defined in the HCP and Incidental Take Permit Processing Handbook (HCP Handbook) (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and National Marine Fisheries Service 2016), but some are modified or expanded for clarity. Terms are listed in approximate order of when they are used in this report.

**Conservation plan.** The plan required by Section 10(a)(2)(B) of the ESA that an applicant must submit when applying for an incidental take permit. Conservation plans also are known as "habitat conservation plans" or "HCPs." Incidental take is authorized through a Section 10(a)(1)(B) permit (50 Code of Federal Regulations [CFR] 17.3 for USFWS and 50 CFR 222.102 for NMFS).

**Incidental take.** Take of listed fish or wildlife species that results from, but is not the purpose of, carrying out an otherwise lawful activity conducted by a federal agency or applicant (50 CFR 402.02) (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and National Marine Fisheries Service 1998).

**Incidental take permit (ITP).** A permit issued under Section 10(a)(1)(B) of the ESA to a nonfederal party undertaking an otherwise lawful project that might result in the take of an endangered or threatened species. Application for an ITP is subject to certain requirements, including preparation by the permit applicant of a conservation plan (ESA Section 10(a)(1)(B)) (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 2005). The term can also be used to refer to a state ITP under Section 2081(b) of the California Fish and Game Code.

**Applicant.** Refers to any person, as defined in Section 3(13) of the ESA, who requires formal approval or authorization from a federal agency as a prerequisite to conducting an action (50 CFR 402.02). This definition is not specific to Section 10 of the ESA, but to permit applicants for any federal permit. The term "applicant" is used when discussing HCP proponents up until the time a federal ITP is issued under Section 10 of the ESA.

**Permittee.** Refers to the applicant once it receives an ITP. The HCP Handbook does not define "permittee," but it does use the term in various contexts. A single HCP may have multiple permittees, each holding their own ITP.

**Co-Permittees.** Refers to cases where it may be difficult to delineate unique responsibilities for each permittee and so multiple permittees collectively receive one non-severable permit from each state or federal wildlife agency that names all the permittee entities. Co-permittees then implement the HCP jointly.

**Enrollee or Special Participating Entity**. Refers to third parties (e.g., other agencies, special districts, or private parties) to whom take coverage provided by a federal ITP is extended if the third party enters into a binding agreement with a permittee to comply with the terms and conditions of the HCP.

**Implementing entity.** Programmatic HCPs established with co-permittees often designate a single entity (e.g., joint powers authority, special district, non-profit) that implements the HCP on behalf of the co-permittees. While the co-permittees are ultimately responsible for ensuring the HCP is implemented according to the terms and conditions of the HCP and its permits, the implementing entity typically carries out the bulk of implementation and oversight responsibilities, including impact and conservation tracking and reporting.

**Programmatic HCP.** Refers to landscape-scale HCPs that cover a variety of projects and activities over a relatively long permit term (decades instead of years). These HCPs may have one or more permittees.

**Direct control.** Refers to any person or entity that, except as otherwise stated on the face of the permit, is under the direct control of a permittee, or who is employed by or under contract to a permittee for purposes authorized by the permit, and who may carry out an activity authorized by the permit. In the case of permits issued under 50 CFR 17.22(b)–(d) or 17.32(b)–(d) (enhancement of survival permits) to "a State or local governmental entity, a person is under the direct control of the permittee where: (1) The person is under the jurisdiction of the permittee and the permit provides that such person(s) may carry out the authorized activity; or (2) The person has been issued a permit by the governmental entity or has executed a written instrument with the governmental entity, pursuant to the terms of the implementing agreement." (50 CFR 13.25(d)-(e)(1)-(2))

**Permit area.** Refers to the geographic area where the ITP applies. It includes the area under the control of the applicant/permittee(s) where covered activities will occur. The permit area must be delineated in the permit and be included within the plan area of the HCP (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 2011).

**Plan area.** Refers to the specific geographic area described in the HCP. It is not required to define a plan area separate from the permit area, but if it is different, it must at least include the full extent of the permit area. Plan areas are often designed to be larger than the permit area to address landscape-scale planning issues such as habitat or watershed connectivity. The plan area may also be called *HCP area, study area,* or *planning area*.

**Covered activities.** Refers to activities that a permittee will conduct for which take is authorized in an ESA Section 10 permit.

**Covered species**. Refers to the species for which incidental take is authorized in an ITP and is adequately covered in an HCP. May also include unlisted species that have been adequately addressed in an HCP as though they were listed.

## 2.2 Phases of HCP Development

As described in the HCP Handbook, the HCP planning process is divided into four phases:

- 1. Compile and assess baseline information;
- 2. Develop HCP approach and assess feasibility;
- 3. Develop the HCP and environmental compliance document; and
- 4. Conduct the public review and permit process.

Figure 2-1 illustrates the planning process for a joint HCP and NCCP (HCP/NCCP). The process is not entirely linear, but iterative within each of the four phases, with many steps occurring concurrently. Each of the four phases is described further below.

During the first phase, baseline information is compiled and assessed by the applicant in order to determine general scope and coverage of the HCP. Baseline information would include detailed land cover maps, species accounts, species habitat distribution models, land use data, and estimates of locations and amounts of covered activities. Other considerations during this phase are planning for compliance with other environmental laws (e.g., CEQA, NEPA, National Historic Preservation Act [NHPA], ESA Section 7), developing timelines, determining HCP plan governance, and identifying and involving stakeholders. During this phase the USFWS and NMFS (collectively, Services) will determine the level of NEPA analysis required for the plan based on the scale of the HCP and the anticipated impacts of covered activities on the human environment. The Services will also determine which agency will serve as the NEPA Lead Agency responsible for overseeing preparation of the NEPA document. To ensure the HCP is practical, the applicant should develop a time schedule to prepare the HCP, identify key milestones, determine the goals for the HCP, determine the general plan area, evaluate what species are being considered for coverage, identify activities have may have effects on species, review existing data, and determine what key information is needed.

The second phase consists of developing the HCP approach and preliminary conservation strategy, and assessing costs to determine feasibility. Preparation of a regional HCP, like the Sonoma County HCP, is a complex and lengthy effort involving consensus building with multiple local stakeholders, including negotiation with the Services and CDFW.

During the third phase, the results of the planning efforts of the first two stages are applied to the development of a public draft HCP. This is also the stage at which the applicant submits the Section 10 permit application package to the Services. Either USFWS or NMFS (whichever is the federal lead agency) concurrently develops the NEPA compliance document, and coordinates with their legal counsel during this phase.

The final phase entails the public review of the HCP and the CEQA/NEPA document (always released together) and permit decision process. In this stage, the public has the opportunity to provide comments on the draft HCP and CEQA/NEPA document. The length of the public comment period is dependent upon the level of environmental compliance required (i.e., NEPA categorical exclusion, environmental assessment, or environmental impact statement) and the time necessary to resolve public comments. Once the public comment period is complete, the applicant's HCP and the Services' environmental documents are revised to address public comments and then finalized. The Services then make a permit decision and either issue or deny the permit application.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

#### Figure 2-1. HCP/NCCP Development Process

HCP Development Process

County of Sonoma

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

HCP Development Process

Once the ITP has been issued, the permittee can then begin HCP implementation. The permittee can now conduct covered activities and implement the HCP conservation strategy. Implementation must include avoidance, minimization, mitigation, monitoring, and reporting of covered activities. The permittee should continue to closely coordinate and communicate with the Services and CDFW throughout the permit term to ensure HCP success.

# 2.3 Roles and Responsibilities

## 2.3.1 Applicant

The HCP is the applicant's document. As such, the applicant is the entity ultimately responsible for overseeing development of the HCP, including making final decisions on HCP content. When the public draft HCP is final or near final, the applicant must submit the Section 10 permit application package to the Services. The complete application package includes:

- A permit application form (the Services each require a form specific to their respective permitting process);
- A permit processing fee (only required for USFWS); and
- A complete draft HCP.

While the HCP is the applicant's document, the NEPA document is the responsibility of the federal agencies. Which federal agency has primary responsibility over the NEPA document is typically determined by the species proposed for coverage and the level of impact anticipated for the HCP.<sup>1</sup> In cases where an HCP may cover species under the jurisdiction of both, one agency assumes the role of lead agency for the purposes of NEPA. The applicant is typically responsible for paying a consultant to develop the NEPA document on behalf of the Services. The applicant does not have regular communication with the NEPA consultant, nor does the applicant make decisions about the content of the NEPA document. The draft NEPA document must be complete for the draft HCP to be publicly noticed in the *Federal Register*. It is the Services' responsibility to prepare and include the draft NEPA document as part of the HCP application package.

The applicant is also responsible for assembling and maintaining a complete administrative record. The administrative record should contain the complete rationale of the agency decision-making process, including all supporting documents that were considered, followed, or relied upon by the people involved in the decision-making process.

## 2.3.2 Permittee

If the ITP is a jointly held permit amongst multiple co-permittees, all permittees must adopt the HCP before the Services issue their respective permit to the co-permittees. Local government co-permittees may also need to adopt local ordinances to enact component of the HCP, such as HCP

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> NMFS has jurisdictional authority over threatened and endangered marine mammals, sea turtles, and anadromous fish. USFWS has jurisdictional authority over threatened and endangered terrestrial and freshwater aquatic species.

development fees. Passing these local ordinances may be a condition of permit issuance by the Services.

Once the incidental take permits are issued by the Services, the applicant becomes the permittee. The permittee is responsible for implementing the HCP including, but not limited to, ensuring avoidance and minimization measures are implemented in accordance with the terms of the HCP, conservation measures are carried out, and compliance monitoring and reporting is completed. For an HCP that designates an implementing entity, many of these responsibilities are delegated to the implementing entity. However, compliance with avoidance and minimization measures during implementation of covered activities is a requirement of all permittees and enrollees using the HCP's take coverage.

## 2.3.3 Regulatory Agencies

The Services are responsible for working with the applicant(s) on the development of HCPs applicable to their species responsibilities. For USFWS, the local field office is usually the primary point of contact for the applicant. For NMFS, HCPs addressing anadromous fish are developed in cooperation with the local office of the West Coast Region. For Sonoma County, these offices are the USFWS Sacramento Field Office and the NMFS Santa Rosa Field Office.

When developing and implementing an HCP, the Services' field office staff have primary responsibility (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and National Marine Fisheries Service 2016) for the following:

- Providing active guidance to applicants early and throughout the HCP development process.
- Ensuring transparency.
- Initiating internal cross program coordination within the field office to ensure consistency, increase communication between teams, and to gather the most current species data or other information.
- Maintaining coordination and communication between the field office and all parties early and throughout the process to facilitate development of a legally sufficient HCP and expedite its review.
- Maintaining communication up and down the chain of command throughout the development of the HCP, including coordinating with the regional office when an applicant seeks an incidental take permit or other outreach needs arise.
- Providing the applicant with scientific information regarding the species' needs, distribution, habitat, life history, survey methodologies, conservation strategy, and other relevant information.
- Providing the applicants or their consultants with tools such as habitat suitability models, population viability models, information on climate change effects, Geographic Information System (GIS) data, survey protocols for detecting species or evaluating habitat.
- Working with the applicant to develop appropriate biological goals and objectives for the HCP.
- Coordinating with Landscape Conservation Cooperatives (LCC), the Regional Climate Science Center, or the local or regional climate change specialist to help take advantage of conservation

partnering opportunities, and to stay abreast of the latest climate change information relevant for the HCP effort.

- Reviewing drafts of the HCP.
- Advising the applicant when the HCP is ready for submission as a complete application package.
- Compiling and maintaining the decision record, the final administrative record, and keeping the Services' tracking databases up to date.
- When appropriate, conducting public meetings, reviewing and compiling public comments.
- Ensuring compliance—or providing guidance to the applicant on how to comply—with other federal laws such as NEPA and NHPA during the HCP development process.
- Briefing decision-makers on key decisions concerning the HCP.
- Serving as a link between the applicant and others in the Services, including the regional office, headquarters office, and solicitor's or general counsel's office.
- Assisting the regional office by drafting the public notice, NEPA decision documents, findings documents, and the incidental take permit.
- Participating in implementation evaluation meetings or reviews established in the HCP and ITP.
- Giving permittees guidance as they implement their HCP in accordance with their ITP.
- Ensuring that the permittee is in compliance with their ITP and is implementing the HCP effectively and appropriately.

As discussed in Section 7 of this report, Sonoma County will request take authorization from the state through one of two potential permits. In either case, CDFW staff will be involved throughout the development of the HCP in ways very similar to that of USFWS and NMFS staff to ensure consistency and close alignment with the state permit. It is recommended that CDFW staff meet jointly with the applicant(s) and Services to determine key elements of the HCP and state permit together. For Sonoma County, CDFW's local office is the Bay Delta Region, located in Fairfield, CA.

## 2.3.4 Stakeholders

Stakeholders are individuals and groups affected by, or who can affect, the outcome of an HCP. The degree of stakeholder involvement in the HCP depends on each stakeholder's interest and motivations. Stakeholders can be individuals or entities who have an interest in an HCP for intellectual, academic, or political reasons, even though they may not be directly affected by the HCP.

Early in the HCP development process, applicants are encouraged to identify potential key stakeholders. For the Sonoma County HCP, this includes (but is not limited to) private (e.g., winegrape and cannabis growers, residential developers and other, agricultural landowners) and public (e.g., municipal infrastructure) stakeholders. Additional stakeholders may include other regulatory agencies (e.g., CDFW, North Coast Regional Water Quality Control Board, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers), federally recognized Native American Tribes, and other state or federal agencies that may have an interest or a role in how the HCP is developed or implemented. This Page Intentionally Left Blank

Permit Sonoma is leading the strategic planning efforts to consider how to prepare an HCP. Other County departments that may be part of the HCP include the Department of Agriculture/Weights and Measures, Department of Transportation and Public Works, and Sonoma County Regional Parks. All of these County departments are expected to have activities or projects that could require take authorization. Many regional HCPs and all NCCPs in California are developed by coalitions of local government agencies as co-permittees. Regional HCPs and NCCPs led by county governments often include as co-permittees one or more cities, water agencies, local transportation agencies, or open space agencies. Incorporating a range of local agencies into a regional HCP or NCCP can greatly expand the benefits these plans and permits provide. A large group of co-permittees can also spread the cost of plan preparation and implementation more widely, reducing costs for individual participants.

The County will conduct outreach to determine if cities or special districts operating in the county may also be interested in participating in the HCP. As potential participants express interest in the HCP, the County should evaluate the type and scope of involvement of each additional participant in the context of role in HCP development and/or implementation. For example, a participant may wish to have their activities covered by the HCP, but they may not want to be a permittee under the HCP. In such cases, those participants would need to negotiate a process by which they would seek coverage from the County as needed. The benefit of this type of arrangement is that there is less involvement and commitment in efforts to develop and implement the HCP, but this reduced commitment typically comes with higher costs to use the HCP once permitted. Others may wish to be involved in HCP development and implementation, holding their own permit or as a copermittee.

A larger group of co-permittees brings additional benefits to the planning process, but it can also increase the complexity and schedule to complete the plan. More co-permittees can sometimes mean more challenging negotiations to reach agreement on key plan components such as mitigation levels and funding. The County should carefully balance the additional benefits more permittees may bring with the risk of the plan taking longer to prepare and costing more to complete.

To help the County evaluate other potential participants that wish to also be applicants (and an eventual permittee), the following set of six criteria are proposed.

- **Geographic coverage.** Does the agency's jurisdiction fall partially or entirely within the plan area?
- **Complexity.** Would adding the agency substantially increase the size and complexity of the plan area and potentially add more covered species?
- **Relationship.** Does the County have a good working relationship with the agency to facilitate a partnership and agreement when negotiating with the Services and CDFW?
- **Capacity.** Does the agency have the capacity and organizational resources to serve as a permittee and assume some responsibility for implementing the HCP? Or could the agency simply participate as a Special Participating Entity?

- **Jurisdiction or Control.** Does the agency have any covered activities themselves, or jurisdiction over the covered activities of private landowners?
- **Covered Activities.** Are the agency's projects and activities sufficiently well described and forecasted to allow an impact analysis in the plan?

One of the first steps in developing an HCP is selecting a list of projects and activities that will be "covered" by the HCP. This is the list of covered activities for which take authorization will be provided by the Services and CDFW for the covered species. To be eligible for incidental take authorization, and therefore covered by the HCP, activities must be otherwise lawful; not funded, authorized, or carried out by a federal agency; and must be under the direct control or authority of the permittee (e.g., the County) through jurisdictional authority, employment, contracts, leases, or land ownership. This requirement ensures that the Services and CDFW can enforce the provisions of the permits.

The purpose of this section is to inform the development of a list of covered activities for the Sonoma County HCP. The covered activities must be described in detail in the HCP, typically in a separate chapter of the document. This section of the report is the first step in creating that HCP chapter. Specifically, the objectives of this section are to:

- Explain the process to develop the covered activities list;
- Define the criteria to identify, screen and select covered activities;
- Solicit information on potential covered activities from County of Sonoma staff; and
- Provide initial information for the *Covered Activities* chapter of the HCP.

The selection of covered activities should be guided by specific criteria to provide a transparent, systematic, and repeatable process. Criteria for inclusion in the Sonoma County HCP as well as a description of the process and a list of potential activities for consideration are described below.

## 4.1 **Process to Select the Covered Activities**

The HCP must identify the activities that could result in take of covered species and that will be covered by the HCP (50 CFR 222.307). The activities described in the HCP will be those for which incidental take authorization will be requested from the Services and CDFW. These activities must avoid or minimize impacts on covered species, where possible, and compensate for impacts when avoidance is not feasible. As such, the covered activities list and description will be the foundation for the impacts analysis, which is an important component in the development of the conservation strategy.

To identify the covered activities, a three-step process is used (each step is described in detail below).

- Step 1. Identify potential covered activities.
- Step 2. Apply covered activities screening criteria.
- Step 3. Draft, review, and finalize the proposed covered activities and associated descriptions.

By using this process, HCP preparers are able to respond to feedback objectively and to identify covered activities that are consistent with the HCP goals as well as any specific needs of the

anticipated permittees and end-users of the HCP (e.g., private developers within participating jurisdictions).

## 4.1.1 Step 1: Identify Potential Covered Activities

Covered activities include both specific projects and ongoing activities. *Projects* are well-defined actions that occur once in a discrete location (e.g., construction of a new facility). *Activities* are actions that occur repeatedly in one area or over a wide area (e.g., transportation facility operation and maintenance). For the purposes of this report and the HCP, the more general term "covered activities" refers to both specific projects and ongoing activities.

Covered activities could include any actions under the ITP applicant's control that could result in impacts on listed (threatened or endangered) species or on species that are likely to become listed within the permit term of the HCP.

For a long-term HCP, a comprehensive set of relevant covered activities should be considered so long as there is a reasonable expectation that the covered activities would occur within the permit term of the HCP and that enough is known to adequately describe the activity and the effect it would have on covered species. This approach maximizes the long-term assurances and flexibility of the HCP and reduces the chance that additional covered activities will need to be amended to it at a later time. The benefits in HCP implementation associated with a more expansive suite of covered activities needs to be balanced by the added complexity (and therefore time and cost) for HCP development.

Given that the primary factors driving development of a Sonoma County HCP are the challenges surrounding rural residential, commercial (e.g., cannabis), and agricultural (e.g., vineyards) development, the first step in establishing an initial list of covered activities is to evaluate how development is expected to occur based on the current land use plan and future growth expectations.

## 4.1.2 Step 2: Apply Covered Activities Screening Criteria

Once a set of covered activities is identified through Step 1, each activity is assessed based on a set of criteria. Having a clear set of criteria is very helpful throughout the HCP development process because stakeholders, new applicants, or agency staff frequently propose adding new covered activities. Using the criteria, these new activities can be easily evaluated for coverage at any time during HCP development.

The following six criteria are commonly used to guide the selection process. To be covered, the project or activity must meet all the following criteria.

- 1. **Control or Authority.** The covered activity must be under the direct control of the applicant, or an applicant has the authority for direct control through regulation (e.g., a permit or authorization).
- 2. Location. The covered activity will occur within the geographic area of the HCP.
- 3. **Timing.** The covered activity will occur during the term of the HCP.

- 4. **Impact.** The covered activity has a reasonable likelihood of resulting in take<sup>2</sup> of one or more covered species.
- 5. **Project Definition.** The location, footprint, and type of impacts resulting from the activity are reasonably well understood and can be evaluated in the HCP to the satisfaction of the regulatory agencies involved. Specifically, the impacts resulting from the activity and associated mitigation must be technically and economically feasible and can be reasonably evaluated in the plan.
- 6. **Practicability.** The activity can be included in the HCP without substantially increasing the scope and cost of HCP development or implementation (e.g., adding new covered species, adding significant complexity to the analysis, or adding significant new controversy).

Not all projects and activities will meet the criteria for inclusion as a covered activity in the HCP.

#### 4.1.3 Step 3: Draft, Review, and Finalize Covered Activities

A preliminary list of potential covered activities is provided below. During HCP development (Phase 2), the proposed covered activities list will be described in more detail in a *Covered Activities* chapter of the HCP and will be reviewed by the County, resource agencies, and other stakeholders. The process of developing a final list is an iterative one, and one that demands a high level of input and feedback from the County staff familiar with these activities. The County will provide information on all covered activities so that the HCP consultant can conduct an impact analysis to quantify effects on covered species and/or their habitats. As more detail is provided about the covered activities, and as other actions that accompany covered activities are considered, the covered and not-covered activities lists will be refined. Any proposed changes would be assessed according to the criteria described in this report.

## 4.2 Potential HCP Covered Activities for Sonoma County HCP

This section lists the potential projects and activities that will be "covered" by the HCP and for which take authorization will be provided by the Services and CDFW for species addressed in the HCP.

#### 4.2.1 Covered Activities

An initial working list of covered activities based on the County's input and used in other regional HCPs in northern California with similar circumstances is presented Table 4-1. The potential covered activities are grouped by the responsible agency/potential permittee.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> As defined by the ESA. Under the ESA, *take* is defined as to "harass, harm, pursue, hunt, shoot, wound, kill, trap, capture, or collect, or to attempt to engage in any such conduct." *Harm* is further defined as "any act that kills or injures the species, including significant habitat modification." Note that take is not the same as an adverse impact. The definition of take under the CESA is narrower than the federal definition, which is why the federal definition is used for the criterion.

Permit SonomaLand Development or Construction in Unincorporal Sonoma County (authorized by permit)• Land use authorizations (use, grading, zoning, buildi residential, commercial, industrial development, util • Lot line adjustments and subdivisions • Communications facilities • Public facility construction and maintenance • Vegetation management for wildfire prevention (est defensible space) • Minor Timberland Conversion (conversion of timber timber growing use on less than 3 acres) • Hazard tree (post-fire snags) removal	ng permits) for ities
<ul> <li>Land use authorizations (use, grading, zoning, buildi residential, commercial, industrial development, util</li> <li>Lot line adjustments and subdivisions</li> <li>Communications facilities</li> <li>Public facility construction and maintenance</li> <li>Vegetation management for wildfire prevention (est defensible space)</li> <li>Minor Timberland Conversion (conversion of timber timber growing use on less than 3 acres)</li> </ul>	ities
<ul> <li>Communications facilities</li> <li>Public facility construction and maintenance</li> <li>Vegetation management for wildfire prevention (est defensible space)</li> <li>Minor Timberland Conversion (conversion of timber timber growing use on less than 3 acres)</li> </ul>	ablishment of
<ul> <li>Public facility construction and maintenance</li> <li>Vegetation management for wildfire prevention (est defensible space)</li> <li>Minor Timberland Conversion (conversion of timber timber growing use on less than 3 acres)</li> </ul>	ablishment of
<ul> <li>Vegetation management for wildfire prevention (est. defensible space)</li> <li>Minor Timberland Conversion (conversion of timber timber growing use on less than 3 acres)</li> </ul>	ablishment of
<ul><li>defensible space)</li><li>Minor Timberland Conversion (conversion of timber timber growing use on less than 3 acres)</li></ul>	ablishment of
timber growing use on less than 3 acres)	
Hazard tree (post-fire snags) removal	land to a non-
Department of Agriculture Vineyard and Orchard Development (VESCO)	
<ul> <li>New vineyard and orchard development</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>Vineyard and orchard redevelopment</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>Agricultural grading and drainage alteration</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>Agricultural roads and avenues</li> </ul>	
Tree removal	
<ul> <li>Hemp/cannabis farming</li> </ul>	
Department of Transportation Sonoma County Airport	
and Public Works • Facility operation and maintenance	
Airport expansion	
<b>Construction and Maintenance of Linear Transport</b>	ation Facilities
<ul> <li>New or expanded road construction and maintenance</li> </ul>	ce
<ul> <li>New or expanded transit hubs</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>Road resurfacing (including full depth reclamation p</li> </ul>	rojects)
<ul> <li>Culvert installation, repair, and replacement</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>Bridge construction, maintenance, retrofit, and repla</li> </ul>	cement
<ul> <li>Ditch cleaning and maintenance</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>Vegetation management within and along right-of-w defensible space and hazard tree removal</li> </ul>	ay, including fo
Water and Integrated Waste	
Landfill expansion	

#### Table 4-1. Possible Covered Activities for a Sonoma County HCP

D	Covered Activity Grouping
Responsible Agency	Specific Covered Activities
Sonoma County	Recreational Facility and Natural Resources Management Activities
Regional Parks	
	Trails construction and maintenance     Other representation facility construction and maintenance
	Other recreation facility construction and maintenance
	Grazing management     Fine final mediation and upgetetion menogement enough structures
	• Fire fuel reduction and vegetation management around structures and rights-of-way (e.g., shaded fuel breaks, prescribed fire to reduce fine fuels, ladder fuel reduction)
	Prescribed burning
	Invasive species management
	Habitat restoration and conservation activities
Sonoma County Agricultural	Land and Natural Resources Management Activities
Preservation and Open Space District	Possible partner in HCP conservation strategy implementation
Sonoma Water	Floodwater Management Facility Maintenance
	• Maintenance of flood and stormwater management facilities (e.g.,
	managed channels or streams, culverts, levees, percolation ponds, retention ponds)
	Vegetation management
	Sediment management
	Bank stabilization
	Habitat restoration & enhancement
	Public Water and Wastewater Facility Construction and
	Maintenance
	<ul> <li>Construction and maintenance of public utilities including water and wastewater systems</li> </ul>
	Hazard mitigation projects
	Public Water and Wastewater Facility Operations
City of Cloverdale	• Land use authorizations (use, grading, zoning, building permits) for
City of Cotati	residential, commercial, industrial development, utilities
City of Healdsburg	Lot line adjustments and subdivisions
City of Petaluma	Public facility construction and maintenance
City of Rohnert Park	Communications facilities
City of Santa Rosa <sup>1</sup>	New or expanded roads and bridges
City of Sebastopol	New or expanded transit hubs
City of Sonoma	Road resurfacing (including full depth reclamation projects)
Town of Windsor	Culvert installation, repair, and replacement
	Bridge construction, maintenance, retrofit, and replacement
	Ditch cleaning and maintenance
	<ul> <li>Vegetation management within and along right-of-way</li> </ul>

<sup>1</sup> The City of Santa Rosa has land holdings and facilities outside its urban growth boundary, including in areas of the Santa Rosa Plain that are primarily unincorporated and to the north along the Highway 101 corridor.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> List of cities has not yet been confirmed.

These covered activities could be implemented or authorized by the County, other potential permittees, or by other agencies or private landowners who enter into an agreement as a Special Participating Entity with one of the permittees.

This initial list does not yet take into consideration where the proposed activities would occur. That will be informed based on analysis conducted for determining an appropriate permit area (Section 5, *Plan Area and Permit Area*) as well as current and future (anticipated) land use designations.

## 4.2.2 Conservation Measure Implementation

The mitigation strategy will be designed to meet the federal and state regulatory standards. For the federal HCP, the mitigation strategy will fully offset the impacts of the taking on each of the covered species. For the state incidental take permit, the mitigation strategy will "fully mitigate" the impacts of the covered activities on each state-listed species. Implementing some of the mitigation actions may result in low levels of take of the covered species that therefore require take authorization and must also be identified and described as covered activities. Activities related to implementation of the mitigation strategy that may require take authorization may include the following:

- Habitat enhancement and restoration actions.
- Vegetation management, including control of invasive plant species (e.g., livestock grazing, prescribed burns, mowing, hand clearing).
- Control of invasive wildlife.
- Relocation of covered species from impact sites (generally in cases where impacts are unavoidable and relocation has a high likelihood of success).
- Monitoring activities associated with conditions on covered activities or mitigation sites.
- Covered species surveys.
- Research into key uncertainties that affect management or restoration for the covered species.

#### 4.2.3 Activities Not Covered

A common mistake in the development of HCPs is covering all projects and activities under the control of an HCP permittee, regardless of whether those projects or activities may result in take of the covered species. It is inadvisable to include covered activities that have no potential for take of the covered species because it creates an unnecessarily lengthy and complex document for the resource agencies and the public to review. An HCP with unnecessary covered activities also makes the environmental review unnecessarily complex. The scope of the CEQA analysis and the NEPA analysis is determined largely by the nature and scope of the HCP covered activities. Keeping HCP covered activities focused only on what is needed will help streamline the CEQA and NEPA review of the HCP.

Some projects or activities will not meet the covered activity criteria. In certain cases, it is useful to provide a list and short description of such projects or activities and the rationale for their exclusion. This allows for transparency in the selection process and a clear framework for the County (and its Board and staff), regulatory agencies, and others to evaluate the rationale.

An important milestone in developing an HCP is defining the permit area in which all covered activities and all mitigation will be implemented. HCPs may also identify a plan area. Other types of boundaries may be defined if they help support development of the HCP in a more clear and transparent manner. For example, HCPs have been known to define a portion of the permit area where only a subset of take from covered activities is permitted, or where only conservation measures would occur. This section:

- Describes useful criteria for determining one or more HCP boundary;
- Explains the process for developing the plan area and permit area boundaries; and
- Considers three potential plan areas for a Sonoma County HCP.

# 5.1 Plan Area and Permit Area Criteria

The permit area must include the entire geographic area where the covered activities and the conservation program will occur. There are no requirements for a minimum or maximum permit area size for an HCP. A smaller permit area typically results in coverage of fewer species and a shorter planning timeline. However, establishing a larger permit area may make the HCP more attractive to the County and other potential participants because it can provide regulatory streamlining for a wider range of projects and stakeholders. A larger HCP can also be more competitive if grant funding is sought for HCP planning or implementation tasks. When defining the permit area (i.e., the area where the incidental take authorization applies) or a larger plan area boundary (i.e., the geographic area evaluated in the HCP, which may be bigger than the permit area), applicants should consider existing boundaries, physical boundaries, and ecological boundaries (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and National Marine Fisheries Service 1998). Political boundaries such as municipal growth lines, county lines, or state lines may be relevant depending on the applicant and the covered activities.

If covered activities do not occur on certain lands (e.g., federal or state land), the permit area boundary can exclude those land ownership types, although the plan area may include them if it is helpful to consider these lands for ecological context. For example, existing populations of covered species on adjacent federal lands may provide a source population to repopulate restored habitat constructed as HCP mitigation. Physical boundaries such as major highways, rivers, or watersheds may be useful to define plan areas, particularly when a covered species' range is affected by those boundaries. Other ecological boundaries that should be considered include the ranges of covered species, major natural community or ecosystem boundaries, watersheds, and the potential locations of mitigation sites (Schroder and Zippin 2015). Finally, HCPs often consider landscape- or regionalscale plan areas to maximize the conservation benefit of the HCP. At minimum, the permit area for the Sonoma County HCP should be large enough to include the following elements:

- The entire footprint and associated areas of direct and indirect effects of the covered activities; and
- All potential mitigation sites.

## 5.2 Process to Define the Geographic Scope

One of the objectives of the preliminary strategic planning for a Sonoma County HCP is to evaluate different HCP permit areas that may meet the species permitting needs of the County. At the smallest scale, the County contemplates an HCP that matches, or is close to, the boundary of the Santa Rosa Plain Conservation Strategy. At the largest scale, the County contemplates a countywide HCP. The County was also interested in considering an intermediate boundary that would address development needs on the Santa Rosa Plain as well as in other targeted areas of the County. The method for identifying an intermediate plan area is described below.

## 5.2.1 Methods to Identify Location of Potential Development Consistent with Existing Land Use Designations

To identify an appropriate intermediate permit area, the geographic location of the potential covered activities was identified and compared against existing natural land cover types that served as a proxy for habitat of potential covered species. The intent was to understand the overlap of potentially developable lands with lands currently in an undeveloped state that may support one or more special-status species, and thereby making a rough evaluation of geographic areas that may benefit from coverage under an HCP.

The first step in identifying an intermediate permit area was to identify and incorporate into a GIS the datasets available to support the analysis. These datasets included the following.

- Sonoma County Fine-scale Vegetation and Habitat Map (Sonoma Veg Map) (SonomaVegMap.org, March 2020).
- County land use (SonomaVegMap.org, March 2020).
- Urban service area (County of Sonoma, March 2020).
- Urban growth (County of Sonoma, March 2020).

Beginning with the Sonoma County Fine-scale Vegetation and Habitat Map data, each of the 19 "lifeform type class" features were assigned a "Yes" or "No" designation regarding the potential for it to support one or more species proposed for coverage in Group 1. Lifeform type classes that are primarily vegetated were assumed for the purposes of this analysis to support one or more special-status species. Table 5-1 lists the lifeform type classes, include a brief description of the lifeform and designation regarding potential to support a listed species.

Lifeforms Type Class <sup>1</sup>	Description of Lifeform Type Class	Likely to Support Covered Species? (Yes/No)
Annual Cropland	Irrigated annual crop (e.g., row crop, close grain crop, vegetable crop).	No
Barren & Sparsely Vegetated	Very sparsely vegetated herbaceous stands, generally growing on steep, serpentine barrens with exposed gravel and bedrock. Vegetation dominated by <i>Allium falcifolium, Asclepias solanoana, Eriogonum cedrorum, E. luteolum, E. nudum</i> , and/or <i>Streptanthus morrisonii.</i>	Yes
Developed	Human-made areas greater than 0.2 acre. Areas that contain significant human-made impervious cover or highly altered by humans; includes lawns, tennis courts, horse riding arenas, landscaped garden and patio areas, baseball fields, soccer fields, swimming pools, and playgrounds.	No
Herbaceous	Includes any species of plant that lacks main woody stem development, is at least 10% absolute cover, and is not overtopped by woody vegetation of equal or higher cover. Includes grasses, forbs, perennial species that die back each year, Arundo and Typha stands, and non-irrigated rangeland. Includes herbaceous stands found in wetland settings or in seasonally moist to dry areas, including marshes, meadows, upland grasses, and vernal pools. Floating vegetation is also included in this class.	Yes
Intensively Managed Hayfield	Areas that are mechanically turned over every year.	No
Irrigated Pasture	Areas where the vegetation structure and/or composition is determined by human agricultural activities and appears green in fall, 2013 imagery.	Yes
Major Roads	Data derived from Sonoma County Roads GIS data; does not include minor roads. Includes freeways, highway, interchange, local roads, and railways.	No
Native Forest	Tree (woody vegetation greater than 5 meters in height) stands that are at least 10% absolute cover.	Yes
Non-native Forest & Woodland	Tree (woody vegetation greater than 5 meters in height) stands dominated by non-native, ornamental, or landscaping trees and are at least 10% absolute cover. Includes <i>Eucalyptus</i> , <i>Pinus radiata</i> , and <i>Hesperocyparis macrocarpa</i> .	No
Non-native Shrub	Herbaceous vegetation that is at least 10% absolute cover and is not overtopped by woody vegetation of equal or higher cover and defined as stands dominated by non-native, ornamental, or landscaping shrubs.	No
Nursey or Ornamental Horticultural Area	Horticultural garden vegetation.	No
Orchards or Grove	Temperate and tropical orchard sub-class; includes grove of fruit or nut trees.	No
Perennial Agriculture	Perennial cropland (e.g., lavender, berries, Christmas trees, rhododendron).	No
Shrub	A multi-stemmed woody plant that is between 0.2 and 5 meters tall, evenly distributed throughout the stand, providing a consistent structural component, and has at least 10% absolute cover.	Yes

#### Table 5-1. Lifeform Type Classes and Likelihood to Support Proposed Covered Species

Lifeforms Type Class <sup>1</sup>	Description of Lifeform Type Class	Likely to Support Covered Species? (Yes/No)
Urban Window	Identifies urban land use. Fully developed areas that are part of an urban core; does not include large city parks and riparian corridors that cross urban areas.	No
Vineyard	Temperate and tropical grape-bearing vines, grown mainly for winemaking, but also for raisins, table grape, and non-alcoholic grape juice.	No
Vineyard Replant	Vineyard completely cleared for replanting and must be replanted with mature vines on 2011 orthophotography and appear cleared in 2013 orthophotography base imagery used for mapping.	No
Water	Water covers the area as it appears in the fall, 2013 high resolution imagery	Yes
<sup>1</sup> Source: Sonoma Co	ounty Fine-scale Vegetation and Habitat Map (SonomaVegMap.org, March 2020).	

Six of the 19 lifeform types received "Yes" designations as likely to support proposed covered species:

- Barren & Sparsely Vegetated
- Herbaceous
- Irrigated Pasture
- Native Forest
- Shrub
- Water

These areas of potential species habitat were then overlaid on urban service areas and urban growth boundaries in GIS. Figure 5-1 shows the lifeforms type class assignments mapped with the urban service area. This figure shows the locations of all lifeform types that could support proposed covered species within areas that are likely to develop in the future based on existing urban service area. A similar map based on existing County land use designations (instead of urban growth or urban service area boundaries) is presented in Figure 5-2. Figure 5-2 uses County land use designations of Land Intensive Agriculture and Rural Residential to identify land uses most likely to be converted to residential development or agricultural uses (e.g., vineyards) consistent with current land use planning. Appendix A includes a summary list of all County land use designations along with a brief definition.

Finally, the location of the Santa Rosa Plain Conservation Strategy was mapped against the urban growth boundaries (Figure 5-3) to show the extent of overlap between that existing conservation boundary.

#### Figure 5-1. Lifeform Types that May Support Proposed Covered Species in the Urban Service Areas

# Figure 5-2. Lifeform Types that May Support Proposed Covered Species in Land Intensive Agriculture and Rural Residential

#### Figure 5-3. Existing Land Use and Conservation Boundaries Informing the HCP Plan Area

### 5.2.2 Results of the Analysis

Appendix B provides the tabulated result of the overlay for all lifeforms type classes as compared to urban service area (Table B-1), urban growth boundary (Table B-2), and County land use designation (Table B-3). This analysis demonstrates that there is potential need to include other portions of the County beyond just the Santa Rosa Plain. For example, there are approximately 3,900 acres of herbaceous and 4,350 acres of native woodland remaining in the urban service area of the City of Santa Rosa. Some of this acreage overlaps with the Santa Rosa Plain Conservation Strategy boundary, but there is also a substantial amount in the foothills of the Mayacamas Mountains. The analysis also shows that much of the anticipated development is located along the Highway 101 corridor. Therefore, an intermediate plan area could be one that encompasses the Santa Rosa Plain, but extends north and south along Highway 101. It is currently unknown, however, if these cities and towns along Highway 101—or in other areas of the County—have faced challenges related to species permitting. The County is in the process of updating its general plan and will need to evaluate how likely buildout in these unincorporated portions of the County is and if it will occur in areas that may also provide habitat to listed species.

As discussed in Section 4, *Covered Activities*, the County has indicated a need for coverage not only for land use development and agricultural activities, but also for construction of linear transportation facilities (e.g., roads) and recreational facilities (e.g., trails). The former would likely connect existing communities along new routes, potentially through areas of the County that fall outside of urban service areas.

# 5.3 Potential Plan Area and Permit Area Boundaries for a Sonoma County HCP

Based on the County's proposed list of covered activities, together with an assessment of potential loss of listed species habitat, there is not an obvious "best fit" for an intermediate HCP permit area. Instead, it is recommended that the Board of Supervisors consider only two options for an HCP plan area: either an HCP narrowly focused on the Santa Rosa Plain or a countywide plan. A narrowly focused HCP would have a boundary similar to the current limits of the Santa Rosa Plain Conservation Strategy, although the plan area may need to be somewhat larger to provide for additional mitigation lands. An HCP permit area focused on the Santa Rosa Plain will present the fastest and least costly path to meeting regulatory needs for endangered species in that region. However, an HCP focused just on the Santa Rosa Plain would not provide the County with sufficient coverage for linear transportation and recreational projects throughout the County. To address those needs, the County should prepare an almost countywide HCP. A countywide HCP could remain focused by:

- Limiting coverage only to County jurisdiction, or including only those cities with substantial needs for coverage and a strong commitment to the HCP partnership with the County as a copermittee; and/or
- Excluding covered activities (limiting the permit area) that occur in areas of the county with unique and complex species issues such as tidal wetlands in San Pablo Bay or unique and complex planning issues such as the Pacific Coast shoreline or the Coastal Zone.

County of Sonoma

A countywide HCP would also be the only appropriate plan area if the County also chooses to pursue an NCCP (described in Section 7, *Evaluation of Natural Community Conservation Plan Option*). The precise boundaries of the HCP plan area under either option will be examined more thoroughly and defined in Phase 2 of the HCP planning process.

Both the ESA and CESA require applicants for federal ITPs and state ITPs (also referred to as 2081[b] permits), to list the species for which take authorization is requested. This is commonly referred to as the *covered species* list and defines the species for which take authorization will be provided by the Services and CDFW. Both the ESA and CESA require an evaluation of the impacts of covered activities on covered species and require estimated level of take expected from these covered activities to be described. Because of this regulatory requirement, HCPs and 2081[b] permit applications must justify the selection of covered species.

The purpose of this section is to provide a recommended list of covered species for a Sonoma County HCP. The objectives of this section are to:

- Define criteria for covered species selection;
- Summarize the process to select covered species; and
- Identify an initial, recommended list of covered species that could be covered by a Sonoma County HCP.

The final list of covered species will be developed by the County in consultation with the Services and CDFW. The selection of covered species should be guided by specific criteria in order to provide a transparent, systematic, and repeatable process, as described below.

# 6.1 **Process to Select the Covered Species**

The HCP will identify the species that will be affected by the covered activities and for which take coverage will be requested. The covered species list for the federal permits may include both listed species and non-listed species that have the potential to become federally listed during the permit term. Under CESA, the state permit can only include species that are state listed at the time of permit issuance (i.e., the state permit cannot include non-state-listed species). To develop the covered species list, a three-step process is used:

- Step 1. Identify potential covered species.
- Step 2. Apply covered species screening criteria.
- Step 3. Develop an initial list of proposed covered species.

Applying a systematic process has numerous benefits. The process enables HCP preparers to respond to feedback and to build a covered species list that is consistent with the HCP goals as well as any specific needs of the anticipated permittee(s).

## 6.1.1 Step 1: Identify Potential Covered Species

The first step in identifying covered species is to assess which special-status species may be present in the plan area. The best resource for identifying terrestrial species occurrence data for specialstatus species is the California Natural Diversity Database (CNDDB). The CNDDB is a geodatabase (a database designed to store, query, and manipulate geographic information and spatial data) that provides information such as location and natural history information on special-status species in California. Other resources were also consulted, including the following:

- Species that are listed as threatened or endangered under ESA (50 CFR 17.11 [listed wildlife] and 17.12 [listed plants]).
- Proposed or candidate species for possible future listing as threatened or endangered under the ESA (Environmental Conservation Online System 2019).
- Listed or candidate species for listing by the State of California as threatened or endangered under CESA (14 California Code of Regulations [CCR] 670.5).
- Species listed as rare under the California Native Plant Protection Act (California Fish and Game Code Section 1900 et seq.).
- Species determined to meet the definitions of rare or endangered under CEQA (State CEQA Guidelines, Section 15380).
- Species considered by the California Native Plant Society to be "rare, threatened or endangered in California" (California Rare Plant Rank of 1B).

During HCP development, the County will also reach out to local species experts, including resource agencies staff and representatives of local environmental groups, for additional input on covered species.

Based on the data sources reviewed to date, Appendix C provides a list of 136 special-status species considered for inclusion in the HCP's proposed covered species list.

## 6.1.2 Step 2: Apply Covered Species Screening Criteria

Once a comprehensive set of special-status species is identified through Step 1, each species is assessed based on a set of criteria. Species selection criteria are very helpful throughout the HCP development process because stakeholders or new agency staff often propose to add new covered species. Using the criteria, these new species can be consistently evaluated for coverage at any time during HCP development. Criteria are also helpful in explaining to stakeholders and the public why some species may not be covered by the HCP.

The following criteria are proposed to guide the selection process. To be covered, a species must meet all the following criteria.

Listing Status. The species falls into one of the following categories:

- Listed or proposed for listing under the ESA as threatened or endangered,
- Listed under the CESA as threatened or endangered, or
- Expected to become listed under the ESA or CESA within the proposed permit term based on the following: current listing status, consultation with experts and wildlife agency staff, evaluation of species population trends and threats, and best professional judgment.

**Occurrence.** The species is known to occur or have potential to occur in the plan area. Occurrence data is based on credible evidence, and consideration is given to species not currently known in the planning area but that are expected to occur in the planning area during the permit term (e.g., through range expansion or reintroduction to historic range). **Impact.** Proposed covered activities are likely to result in take of the species as defined by the ESA.<sup>4</sup>

**Data.** Whether sufficient scientific data exist on species life history, habitat requirements, and occurrence in the plan area to adequately evaluate impacts on the species and to develop conservation measures to mitigate these impacts to levels specified by regulatory standards.

For species that meet all the above criteria, a final screening criterion is whether coverage for the species is necessary and efficient through a regional HCP. For example, if these is an alternative ESA compliance pathway through Section 7 consultation, and if covered activities may rarely take a certain listed species, then it may be both easier and less costly to omit the species from the HCP and seek a Section 7 incidental take statement as needed for individual projects.

Appendix C, Table C-1 includes an assessment of the 136 species identified in Step 1 using these criteria.

### 6.1.3 Step 3: Develop Initial List of Proposed Covered Species

Table 6-1 presents the results of an initial application of Steps 1 and 2 of the covered species selection process. The covered species are identified as "proposed" for coverage in the HCP because they do not receive coverage until the permits are issued by the regulatory agencies.

The covered species screening criteria were applied to the initial list of 136 identified special-status species (or subspecies), and each was categorized into one of three groups. The groups were categorized by potential for coverage under particular plan areas, with the third group containing all species not recommended to be considered for coverage. All species recommended for coverage, Group 1 and 2, are rare, declining, or potentially threatened by land use changes and are of concern to local organizations. The remaining 121 species are placed in Group 3.

The following subsections provide more detail on the three groups and describe how the selection process for each group.

#### 6.1.3.1 Group 1: Santa Rosa Plain HCP

Group 1 includes the species that meet the criteria for coverage within a plan area focused around the Santa Rosa Plain. The 11 species (Table 6-1) include the 4 federal- and state-listed plants currently addressed by the Santa Rosa Plain conservation strategy, 3 federal-listed fish, 1 federal- and state-listed amphibian (California tiger salamander), 1 special-status reptile, 1 state-listed bird, and 1 special-status bird species. The 2 special-status species are included because they are expected to be listed during the term of the HCP.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The CESA has a narrower definition of "take" than the ESA, so the ESA definition is used for this criterion to be more inclusive. The state definition of "take" will be used to define which species would be covered by the state ITP.

Common Name	Scientific Name	Status (Federal/ State/CRPR) <sup>1</sup>
Sonoma sunshine	Blennosperma bakeri	FE/SE/1B
Burke's goldfields	Lasthenia burkei	FE/SE/1B
Sebastopol meadowfoam	Limnanthes vinculans	FE/SE/1B
Many-flowered navarretia	Navarretia leucocephala ssp. plieantha	FE/SE/1B
Chinook salmon – California coastal ESU	Oncorhynchus tshawyytscha	FT/-/-
Coho salmon – central California Coast ESU	Oncorhynchus kisutch	FE/SE/-
Steelhead – central California coast DPS	Oncorhynchus mykiss	FT/-/-
Amphibians		
California tiger salamander – Sonoma County DPS	Ambystoma californiense	FE/ST/-
Reptiles		
Western pond turtle	Emys marmorata	-/ SSC /-
Birds		
Western burrowing owl	Athene cunicularia hypugaea	-/ SSC /-
Tricolored blackbird	Agelaius tricolor	-/ST/-
GROUP 2 SPECIES: Countywide HCP (additive	e to Group 1 species)	
Plants		
Two-fork clover	Trifolium amoenum	FE/-/1B
Invertebrates		
California freshwater shrimp	Syncaris pacifica	FE/SE/-
Amphibians		
California red-legged frog	Rana draytonii	FT/SSC/-
Birds		
Northern spotted owl	Strix occidentalis caurina	FT/ST/-
<ul> <li>Status: State Status     </li> <li>SE = State listed as endangered.     </li> <li>ST = State listed as threatened.     </li> <li>SSC = California special concern species (Aug Federal Status     </li> <li>FE = Federally endangered.     </li> <li>FT = Federally threatened.     </li> <li>California Native Plant Society (CNPS) Rare Plant     </li> <li>1B = Rare or endangered in California and el</li> </ul>	Ranking	

#### Table 6-1. Initial Analysis of Possible Covered Species for a Sonoma County HCP

CRPR = California Rare Plant Rank; DPS = Distinct Population Segment; ESU = Evolutionarily Significant Unit

#### 6.1.3.2 Group 2: Countywide HCP

Group 2 includes all species recommended for coverage in a Countywide HCP plan area alternative. It includes the 11 Group 1 species and 4 additional species, for a total of 15 (Table 6-1). Additional Group 2 species include the two-fork clover, California freshwater shrimp, California red-legged frog, and northern spotted owl. The additional Group 2 species were selected using the same criteria as Group 1, taking into consideration the larger geographic scope of the alternative plan area and whether coverage for the species is likely to be necessary in the larger plan area.

#### 6.1.3.3 Group 3: Not Recommended for Coverage

Group 3 contains the remaining 121 species not recommended for coverage in the Sonoma County HCP at this time, based on the regional analysis conducted for this report. Group 3 species include 83 plants, 2 invertebrates, 11 fish species, 3 amphibians, 14 birds, and 8 mammals. While many of these species have special-status designations and/or have been identified as rare or declining and are important to local conservation, they do not meet the screening criteria due to lack of sufficient available data or do not occur within areas expected to be affected by covered activities. The rationale for why coverage for each of these 121 species is not recommended is presented in Appendix C, Table C-1. Appendix C, Table C-2, lists the Group 3 species not recommended for coverage in the Sonoma County HCP.

## 6.2 Proposed Covered Species for Sonoma County HCP

Based on an initial analysis, the species in Group 1 and Group 2 in Table 6-1 are proposed for coverage in a Sonoma County HCP. This list is preliminary and will require review and further assessment regarding likelihood to be affected by the covered activities, presence in the permit area, and other key considerations. This initial list of covered species will be updated as HCP development progresses. The revised list of proposed covered species will be used to develop the HCP chapters, including detailed species profiles, an effects analysis, and a detailed analysis of the species conservation needs. As this detailed information is developed, it may become apparent that one or more of the proposed covered species no longer meets an evaluation criterion and, therefore, are dropped from the HCP. Similarly, the Services, CDFW, stakeholders, or the County may propose that certain species be added to the list.

## Section 7 Evaluation of Natural Community Conservation Plan Option

NCCPs are ecosystem-based conservation strategies that provide for the long-term protection of listed and non-listed species and their habitats on a landscape scale. NCCPs are part of a program unique to California that began in 1991 with the Natural Community Conservation Planning Act (NCCP Act). The NCCP program allows state, local, and private entities to receive permits for lawful incidental take (i.e., authorization to incidentally injure or kill individuals in the process of conducting otherwise lawful activities) for species listed as threatened or endangered pursuant to CESA for activities and projects covered within the NCCP permit area. NCCPs are voluntary, optional approaches to CESA compliance done as on large scale over long time spans. Without an approved NCCP, entities that require state take authorization must apply for an incidental take permit through the project-by-project process established by CESA (California Fish and Game Code Section 2081[b]).

NCCPs are always prepared jointly with HCPs because the covered species list would be the same for the two documents, as would the covered activities and plan area. CDFW may recommend development of an NCCP when multiple large-scale development and/or road construction activities are planned to occur in a county or region or when existing urban areas are expected to expand significantly in the future.

This section:

- Provides an overview of the NCCP Act and NCCP planning and implementation requirements;
- Presents the important differences between the two state permitting options: NCCP and Section 2081;
- Evaluates the benefits and costs associated with an NCCP;
- Discusses whether an NCCP would be advisable for the County to pursue; and
- Outlines the schedule and budget implications of an NCCP.

## 7.1 Overview of the Natural Community Conservation Planning Act

The NCCP Act is broader in its orientation and objectives than are the ESA or CESA. Preparation of an NCCP is voluntary, providing CESA compliance for multiple projects in a large region or landscape across several decades. The main objective of the NCCP Act is to conserve natural communities at the ecosystem level while accommodating development based on approved land use plans. To be approved by CDFW, an NCCP must provide for the "conservation" of species and protection and management of natural communities in perpetuity within the area covered by the permit. *Conservation* is defined by the NCCP Act and the California Fish and Game Code as actions that result in the delisting of state-listed species or avoiding the listing of non-listed species. What this means in practice is that NCCPs must contribute to the recovery of listed species or prevent the

July 2020

listing of non-listed species rather than just mitigate the effects of covered activities. This regulatory standard is higher than that of ESA or CESA and is one of the major differences between an NCCP and an HCP or the typical state CESA permit.

To approve an NCCP under the NCCP Act, CDFW must make a series of findings, listed below.

- The plan must be consistent with the Planning Agreement.<sup>5</sup>
- The plan must provide for the conservation and management of the covered species (conservation is defined to mean that the plan must contribute to species recovery).
- The plan must protect habitat, natural communities, and species diversity on the landscape level.
- The plan must conserve the ecological integrity of large habitat blocks, ecosystem function, and biodiversity.
- The plan must support sustainable populations of covered species.
- The plan must provide a range of environmental gradients and habitat diversity to support shifting species distributions.
- The plan must sustain movement of species among reserves.
- Mitigation and conservation must be roughly proportional<sup>6</sup> to impacts in timing and extent.
- Funding for conservation, monitoring, and adaptive management must be adequately assured.

Table 7-1 presents a detailed list of NCCP Act requirements and corresponding sections of the California Fish and Game Code.

#### Table 7-1. Checklist for NCCP Act Requirements

NCCP Act Requirement	Fish and Game Code Section
The plan was developed in accordance with the process identified in the planning agreement per Section 2810.	2820(a)(1)
The plan integrates adaptive management strategies that are periodically evaluated and modified based on information from monitoring programs and other sources; these strategies assist conservation of covered species and ecosystems within the plan area.	2820(a)(2)
[The plan] Protects habitat, natural communities, and species diversity on a landscape or ecosystem basis through the creation and long-term management of habitat reserves or other measures that provide equivalent conservation of covered species appropriate for land, aquatic, and marine habitats within the plan area.	2820(a)(3)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The Planning Agreement is a document required by the NCCP Act that would be executed by Sonoma County, other local co-permittees, CDFW, and USFWS to guide the preparation of the NCCP. The Planning Agreement would define the parties' goals and obligations with regard to development of a legally sufficient and approvable plan that will form the basis for take permits for covered activities and covered species.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The conservation strategy of an NCCP must be implemented at or faster than the rate at which impacts on habitat or covered species occur, so that conservation always stays ahead of impacts and rough proportionality is maintained between impacts on habitats or covered species and conservation measures (California Fish and Game Code 2820(b)(3)(B)).

NCCP Act Requirement	Fish and Game Code Section
[The plan] Conserves, restores, and manages representative natural and semi- natural landscapes to maintain the ecological integrity of large habitat blocks, ecosystem function, and biological diversity.	2820(a)(4)(A)
[The plan] Establishes one or more reserves or proposes other measures that provide equivalent conservation of covered species within the plan area and linkages between them and adjacent habitat areas outside of the plan area.	2820(a)(4)(B)
[The plan] Protects and maintains habitat areas that are large enough to support sustainable populations of covered species.	2820(a)(4)(C)
[The plan] Sustains the effective movement and interchange of organisms between habitat areas to maintain ecological integrity of habitat within the plan area.	2820(a)(4)(E)
The plan incorporates a range of environmental gradients (such as slope, elevation, aspect, and coastal or inland characteristics) and high habitat diversity; this provides for shifting distributions of species due to changed circumstances.	2820(a)(4)(D)
The plan identifies allowable activities and restrictions within reserve areas compatible with conservation of species, habitats, natural communities, and associated ecological functions.	2820(a)(5)
The plan contains specific conservation measures that meet the biological needs of covered species and that are based on the best available scientific information about the status of covered species and the impacts of permitted activities on those species.	2820(a)(6)
The plan contains a monitoring program.	2820(a)(7)
The plan contains an adaptive management program.	2820(a)(8)
The plan includes an estimated timeframe and process for implementing reserves or other conservation measures, including obligations of landowners and plan signatories and consequences for failure to acquire lands in a timely manner.	2820(a)(9)
The plan ensures that mitigation and conservation measures are roughly proportional in time and extent to the impact on habitat or covered species authorized under the plan. These provisions identify (a) the conservation measures—including assembly of reserves where appropriate and implementation of monitoring and management activities—that the landowner will maintain or carry out in rough proportion to the impact on habitat or covered species and (b) the measurements that will be used to determine if this occurs.	2820(b)(3)(D)(9)
The plan ensures adequate funding to carry out the conservation measures identified in the plan.	2820(a)(10)
The plan defines species coverage, including any conditions of coverage. The plan establishes long-term protection of habitat reserves or provides equivalent conservation of covered species.	2820(b)(1) and 2820(b)(2)

. .

\_. .

NCCP Act Requirement	Fish and Game Code Section
<ul> <li>The plan defines specific terms and conditions, which, if violated, would result in the suspension or revocation of the permit, in whole or in part. CDFG will include a provision requiring notification to the plan participant of a specified period of time to cure any default prior to suspension or revocation of the permit in whole or in part. These terms and conditions will address, but are not limited to, provisions specifying the actions CDFG will take under all of the following circumstances:</li> <li>The plan participant fails to provide adequate funding.</li> <li>The plan participant fails to maintain the rough proportionality between impacts on habitat or covered species and conservation measures.</li> <li>The plan participant adopts, amends, or approves any plan or project without the concurrence of the wildlife agencies that is inconsistent with the objectives and requirements of the approved plan.</li> <li>The level of take exceeds that authorized by the permit.</li> </ul>	2820(b)(3)
The plan specifies procedures for amendment of the plan and the implementation agreement.	2820(b)(4)
The plan ensures implementation of a monitoring program and adaptive management program.	2820(b)(5)
The plan provides for oversight of plan implementation to assess mitigation performance, funding, and habitat protection measures.	2820(b)(6)
The plan provides for periodic reporting to the wildlife agencies and the public for purposes of information and evaluation of plan progress.	2820(b)(7)
The plan provides mechanisms to ensure adequate funding to carry out the conservation actions identified in the plan.	2820(b)(8)
The plan stipulates that if a participant does not maintain proportionality between <i>take</i> and conservation measures specified in the implementation agreement and does not either (a) cure the default within 45 days or (b) enter into an agreement with CDFG within 45 days to expeditiously cure the default, CDFG will suspend or revoke the permit, in whole or in part.	2820(c)
The plan requires that data and reports associated with monitoring programs be available for public review; the landowner must also conduct public workshops on an annual basis to provide information and evaluate progress toward attaining the conservation objectives of the plan.	2820(d)

To date, CDFW has approved eight NCCPs focused on covered activities similar to the covered activities anticipated in a Sonoma County HCP, including urban and rural development and related infrastructure (e.g., transportation projects, flood control projects, and other public works projects) (Table 7-2). Many of these approved plans have been in implementation for 10 years or more, providing a sufficient period in which to demonstrate the actual benefits and costs that have been realized for local communities and jurisdictions.

The NCCP Act was first approved in 1991. In 2002, the original NCCP Act was repealed and replaced with a significantly expanded NCCP Act that took effect January 1, 2003. The new NCCP Act added many more regulatory requirements and several new planning steps (Table 7-1), both of which made the planning process more complex and longer than with NCCPs under the original 1991 law.

For this reason, NCCPs approved after 2004<sup>7</sup> are far more comparable to a Sonoma County HCP/NCCP than plans approved under the original 1991 NCCP Act. As shown in Table 7-2, four NCCPs have been approved under the current NCCP Act. A fifth, the Western Placer County HCP/NCCP, is expected to be completed soon with permits issued in 2020 by the Services and CDFW.

Approved HCP/NCCP	County	Plan Area (acres)	Year(s) Approved	Permit Term (years)
Central/Coastal Orange County HCP/NCCP	Orange	208,000	1996	50
San Diego Multiple Species Conservation Program (MSCP) Subregional Plan <sup>1</sup>	San Diego	582,000	1996-2005	50
San Diego Multiple Habitat Conservation Program (MHCP) <sup>2</sup>	San Diego	111,908	2004	50
Western Riverside Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan (MSHCP)	Riverside	1,200,000	2004	75
East Contra Costa County HCP/NCCP	Contra Costa	174,000	2007	30
Coachella Valley MSHCP	Riverside	1,100,000	2008	50
Santa Clara Valley Habitat Plan	Santa Clara	519,506	2013	50
Yolo HCP/NCCP	Yolo	653,663	2018	50
Western Placer County HCP/NCCP	Placer	201,000	2020 (expected)	50

# Table 7-2. Approved HCP/NCCPs in California Focused on Urban and Rural Development and Related Infrastructure

<sup>1</sup> The San Diego MSCP Subregional Plan is an umbrella program over 11 subarea plans covering the southwestern portion of San Diego County. Five subarea plans have been approved, including the San Diego County (South County Plan) (1998), City of San Diego (1997), City of Poway (1996), City of La Mesa (1999), and City of Chula Vista (2005). The City of Santee submitted a draft subarea plan to the Wildlife Agencies in 2018.
 <sup>2</sup> The San Diego MHCP is an umbrella program over six subarea plans covering the incorporated jurisdictions in the northern portion of San Diego County. To date, only one subarea plan has been completed in the City of Carlsbad (2004).

## 7.2 Comparison of 2081 Permit and NCCP Requirements

There are two options for the County to acquire state take authorization: (1) a 2081 incidental take permit, or (2) an NCCP pursuant to the NCCP Act. ESA compliance would be the same, so the permit application would either require an HCP with a separate 2081 state permit application or an HCP prepared jointly with a NCCP, depending on which state coverage was requested. Table 7-3 summaries important difference between the two permitting options.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Several plans in process when the new NCCP Act was enacted in 2002 were grandfathered under the original 1991 law, including the Western Riverside County MSCP and the San Diego MHCP (both approved in 2004).

Parameter	California Endangered Species Act (2081 Permit)	Natural Community Conservation Planning Act (2835 Permit)
Planning Agreement	Not required	Required
Geographic Scope	Small to large scale	Landscape scale only <sup>1</sup>
Species Covered	State-listed species only	Listed and non-listed species <sup>2</sup>
Regulatory Standards for Take Authorization	<ul> <li>Minimize and fully mitigate</li> <li>Rough proportionality</li> <li>No jeopardy</li> <li>Do not preclude recovery</li> <li>Adequate funding</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>CESA 2081 permit requirements</li> <li>Consistent with Planning Agreement</li> <li>Conserve covered species (= contribute to recovery)</li> <li>Protect natural communities on a landscape scale</li> <li>Preserve ecological integrity</li> <li>Support sustainable populations</li> <li>Sustain species movement</li> </ul>
Regulatory Assurances	<ul> <li>Covered species only</li> <li>No regulatory assurances</li> <li>No take authorization for fully protected species</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Broad regulatory assurances ("No Surprises")</li> <li>Take authorization for fully protected species is available</li> </ul>
Public Participation	Through CEQA (and NEPA) process only	<ul> <li>Public participation and outreach as part of NCCP preparation</li> <li>Stakeholder involvement during NCCP preparation</li> <li>CEQA and NEPA process</li> </ul>
Implementing Agreement	Not required	Required
Independent Scientific Input Early in the Planning Process	Not required	Required
Public Funding Available for Plan Preparation	No	Yes
Public Funding Available for Implementation	Limited	Yes

#### Table 7-3. Comparison of 2081 Permit and NCCP Permit Requirements and Benefits

<sup>1</sup> Landscape scale plans in California are typically on the order of a county or part of a county. Plans of this size allow for the preservation of more ecological diversity than smaller, project-level plan areas.
 <sup>2</sup> Species expected to be listed by the state during the permit term.

Key differences between an NCCP and 2081 permit that the County should consider in determining which option to pursue include the following.

- 1. **Strong Regulatory Assurances.** NCCPs provide strong and durable "No Surprises" assurances from the state for all listed and non-listed covered species. These No Surprises assurances are not available under a CESA 2081 permit, nor can a CESA permit cover non-listed species. The state No Surprises assurances provided by an NCCP are equivalent to those provided by the ESA for an HCP.
- 2. **Take of Fully Protected Species.** NCCPs allow for direct take of fully protected species. Direct take of fully protected species is not allowed under a CESA 2081 permit. There are four fully

7-6

protected species in Group 3: bald eagle, California Ridgway's rail, white-tailed kite, and salt marsh harvest mouse (Table 6-1).

3. **Higher Conservation and Procedural Standards.** NCCPs require a higher standard of "conservation" of each covered species, rather than a "fully mitigate" standard as under a CESA 2081 permit. Additional planning and implementation costs would be incurred to meet the higher conservation standard of an NCCP. NCCPs also have additional procedural requirements that contribute to slightly higher planning costs as compared to a 2081 permit.

Each of these factors is discussed in more detail below. The County can use the information present in this section to help determine whether the increased planning and implementation costs of an NCCP and the potential increase in development fees are worth the additional benefits that an NCCP provides.

#### 7.2.1 Regulatory Assurances

The type of state take authorization available differs substantially between the two state permit options. An NCCP allows CDFW to provide take authorization for both listed and non-listed species. A state incidental take permit under Fish and Game Code Section 2081 can only be issued for species currently listed by the state.

As soon as a non-listed covered species becomes state listed the NCCP automatically provides take authorization, as does the federal permit. This approach gives applicants the opportunity to evaluate potential effects on species that are expected to become listed during the permit term thereby avoiding a costly plan amendment. This "insurance policy" could be valuable for the Sonoma County HCP for species such as the burrowing owl, which is expected to become a state-listed species in the near future. Table 7-4 identifies the proposed covered species in the Sonoma County HCP and identifies the additional benefits or assurances offered under an NCCP compared to a 2081 permit for non-listed or fully protected species.

Species Proposed for Coverage in Sonoma County HCP	Federal Status	State Status	Likelihood of State listing during Permit Term	Additional Benefits from NCCP Permit vs. CESA 2081 Permit?
Group 1 Species				
Sonoma sunshine	Е	E/1B	n/a	None
Burke's goldfields	Е	E/1B	n/a	None
Sebastopol meadowfoam	Е	E/1B	n/a	None
Many-flowered navarretia	Е	E/1B	n/a	None
Chinook salmon – California coastal ESU	Т	-	Low	Yes, No Surprises assurances from state
Coho salmon – central California coast ESU	Е	Е	n/a	None
Steelhead – central California coast DPS	Т	-	Low	Yes, No Surprises assurances from state
California tiger salamander – Sonoma DPS	Е	Т	n/a	None
Western pond turtle	-	SSC	Moderate	Yes, No Surprises assurances from state

#### Table 7-4. Comparison of Species Assurances under State Permit Scenarios

Species Proposed for Coverage in Sonoma County HCP	Federal Status	State Status	Likelihood of State listing during Permit Term	Additional Benefits from NCCP Permit vs. CESA 2081 Permit?
Western burrowing owl	_	SSC	High	Yes, No Surprises assurances from state
Tricolored blackbird	-	Т	n/a	None
Two-fork clover	Е	-/1B	Low	Yes, No Surprises assurances from state
California freshwater shrimp	Е	Е	n/a	None
California red-legged frog	Т	SSC	Low	Yes, No Surprises assurances from state
Northern spotted owl	Т	Т	n/a	None

The assurances provided by the NCCP permit are nearly identical to the federal assurances known as "No Surprises." According to the California Fish and Game Code Section 2820(f)(2), "[i]f there are unforeseen circumstances, additional land, water, or financial compensation or additional restrictions on the use of land, water, or other natural resources shall not be required without the consent of plan participants for a period of time specified in the implementation agreement, unless the department determines that the plan is not being implemented consistent with the substantive terms of the implementation agreement." What this means is that if conditions change during the permit term in ways not anticipated by the plan, the state cannot require the County to provide more conservation or more funding for conservation without their consent, as long as the plan is being implemented properly. These assurances have proven very durable in operating HCPs and NCCPs, but they are not available through a 2081 permit.

## 7.2.2 Fully Protected Species

The California Fish and Game Code lists 37 species as "fully protected," for which the state cannot authorize take of individuals.<sup>8</sup> In 2011, the Governor signed new legislation allowing take of fully protected species by an approved NCCP. There are five fully protected species that were considered for coverage in the Sonoma County HCP; however, all five species (bald eagle, California Ridgeway's rail, golden eagle, white-tailed kite, and saltmarsh harvest mouse) are in Group 3.

Take of California Ridgeway's rail and saltmarsh harvest could result from covered activities primarily occurring along the Petaluma River, near Petaluma Marsh, south to the southernmost tip of the County, near the marshes of north San Pablo Bay. Take of white-tailed kite could result from covered activities that take place throughout the County where suitable foraging and nesting habitat (i.e., low foothills or valley areas with oak trees, riparian areas, grassland, and marsh habitat) is present. Take of golden eagle and bald eagle could result from covered activities primarily occurring near Sonoma Mountain, Lake Sonoma, and the Laguna de Santa Rosa.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Note that the definition of "take" differs between the ESA and CESA. Take is defined more broadly under the ESA to include "harm" and "harassment," which may include the removal or modification of unoccupied habitat. Take under the state definition only includes direct mortality or injury to individuals. The loss of unoccupied habitat is typically not considered take by CESA.

The inability to execute projects in these diverse habitat types is often reported as a permitting hurdle for projects within the jurisdiction of the County because project applicants have difficulty demonstrating full avoidance of these species in areas of suitable habitat, and/or full avoidance and minimization measures are costly and time intensive to implement (e.g., may result in construction delay, may require intense protocol-level surveys and expensive wildlife exclusion fencing).

## 7.2.3 Regulatory and Procedural Standards

NCCPs must meet higher regulatory standards than a 2081 permit. Under the NCCP Act, applicants must *conserve* each of the covered species. "Conserve" is defined by the NCCP Act to essentially mean that one must contribute to the recovery of species by providing conservation that exceeds typical mitigation. In cases where the NCCP incorporates the entire range of the species in the plan area and covers activities that represent the majority of threats to the species, this has been interpreted to mean that the NCCP must recover the species in the plan area. This is particularly relevant here because the range of the Sonoma DPS of California tiger salamander is found entirely within Sonoma County. In addition, the range of all four of the listed plants in Group 1 is mostly within Sonoma County. Because the primary threats to these species would be covered by a Sonoma County HCP/NCCP, the NCCP would be expected to substantially contribute to the recovery of, or fully recover, the species in the plan area.

The NCCP Act also has additional requirements to conserve biological diversity, ecological integrity, and environmental gradients, among others. These requirements change the conservation strategy approach compared to a 2081 permit, including a focus on natural community conservation, rather than just species mitigation. By contrast, under a 2081 permit the standard is that the applicant must "fully mitigate" for the effects of the covered actions.

Configuring the conservation strategy in the plan to meet the higher NCCP requirements would result in additional planning costs. An initial estimate of these costs is provided in Section 7.3, *Benefits and Costs of an NCCP*, Table 7-5. Most importantly, pursuing an HCP/NCCP would require the applicants to protect more land through conservation easements or fee title acquisition than would be required by an HCP/2081. The additional land acquisition required to meet the NCCP standard is unknown and can only be determined with additional analysis. However, our rough estimate is that a Sonoma County HCP/NCCP would need to acquire approximately 50 to 75% more land than an HCP/2081 due to the rarity of and threats to the covered species.

# 7.3 Benefits and Costs of an NCCP

This section describes the potential benefits and expected costs of the Sonoma County HCP.

### 7.3.1 Benefits

Because NCCPs are, by definition, landscape-scale permitting and conservation programs, they are always developed in concert with an HCP, and as a joint HCP/NCCP. There are several benefits to applicants who develop a joint HCP/NCCP and receive state and federal endangered species permits, including the following.

• Long-term species take permit duration (30- to 50-year permit terms are typical of an NCCP).

- Permits that cover a wide range of projects over a large geographic area.
- Standardized avoidance and minimization measures for duration of permits.
- Predictable mitigation costs for all covered activities.
- Reduced per-project mitigation costs achieved through economies-of-scale associated with a large conservation program.
- The No Surprises assurances available under an NCCP provide a strong and durable guarantee from the state that the requirements of the plan would not change if environmental conditions change in the future.
- Delivery of more effective, landscape-scale conservation than can be achieved through projectby-project mitigation (conservation funds are pooled to implement the high-priority, largerscale conservation actions). The Sonoma County HCP could better help to achieve that goal if it were an NCCP.
- Streamlined ESA Section 7 consultations for covered activities that also require other federal permits (e.g., a Clean Water Act Section 404 permit).
- Qualification for federal and state grant-based funding to support HCP/NCCP preparation and implementation. If received, this funding can ease the applicants' cost of implementation, especially during times of slow economic development. (However, this federal funding must be matched by local, non-mitigation funding sources.)
- Take coverage for fully protected species, if needed.
- Streamlined permitting (i.e., few additional avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures) under California Fish and Game Code Section 1600 Lake or Streambed Alteration Agreement program.

#### 7.3.2 Costs

The findings required by the NCCP Act that go beyond the requirements for an HCP increase the scale and complexity of the plan, which adds time and financial cost to both development and implementation. While this increased cost is often offset by the availability of grant funding, overcoming these complexities can be challenging. The specific factors that tend to add costs are summarized below.

- Creation of an expansive and robust conservation strategy;
- Development of a Planning Agreement;
- Development of an Implementing Agreement;
- Convening a Science Advisor Panel; and
- Development of a more robust Stakeholder process.

To estimate cost differences between an NCCP and a CESA 2081 permit, ICF first identified the differences that have cost implications. For an NCCP, the County will need to: develop and execute a planning agreement, organize and convene an independent scientific review of the conservation strategy, and create a more expansive conservation strategy, as described above. An Implementing Agreement is also required for an NCCP. There will be additional project management time and time spent in meetings because completing an NCCP is expected to take longer than a CESA 2081 permit.

For example, there will be additional coordination with CDFW to make sure NCCP requirements are being met. Table 7-5 shows each of the planning components and a range of associated costs. All of these additional costs can be covered, at least in part, by the federal HCP planning assistance grant.

NCCP Component with Cost Implications	Range of Additional Planning Costs	Notes and Assumptions
Planning Agreement	\$15,000-\$100,000	High end assumes City hires an attorney to prepare the agreement and that the document is negotiated among multiple co-permittees
Convene Independent Scientific Review Panel	\$65,000-\$100,000 <sup>1</sup>	Cost depends largely on the number of panel members, each of whom are paid a stipend to participate
Expanded Conservation Strategy	\$45,000-\$70,000	Additional analysis would be required to ensure NCCP standards are met
Stakeholder Involvement	\$85,000-\$160,000	Assumes a stakeholder group would be convened and would meet monthly throughout NCCP development
Implementing Agreement	\$15,000-\$100,000	High end assumes City hires an attorney to prepare the agreement and that the document is negotiated among multiple co-permittees
Project Management/Meetings	\$35,000-\$70,000	Assumes additional meetings with CDFW specifically on NCCP requirements and longer overall development timeline
Total	\$260,000-\$600,000	

Table 7-5. Estimated Planning Costs of Required NCCP Components that Would Not Be Necessary
for an HCP/2081 Conservation Plan

<sup>1</sup> The cost for the science review panel includes hiring a lead reviewer to coordinate the panel and complete the final review document, offering an honorarium to reviewers, paying for travel and lodging for one 2-day workshop, and the organization and execution of the workshop and a field trip to familiarize reviewers with the plan area.

The added requirements inherent to an NCCP also, as noted above, add time to the planning schedule. The additional amount of time varies depending on the complexity of the NCCP but should be assumed to add roughly 1 year to the overall schedule.

# 7.4 Considerations

The decision to undertake an NCCP should consider a variety of factors. While grant funding is available to alleviate some of the added cost for HCP planning, the primary source of grant funding—the Cooperative Endangered Species Conservation Fund, tied to Section 6 of the ESA—does require a non-federal minimum match of 25% of the total value of each grant. Implementation of the HCP/NCCP also typically assumes contributions from local funding sources. For example, the Yolo HCP/NCCP anticipates up to 14% of the cost of implementing the plan (45% of the cost attributed to the conservation portion of the HCP/NCCP) will be covered by non-mitigation local funding sources. These costs are often made up of acquired lands placed under conservation

easement for the HCP/NCCP that would have been acquired regardless, but then the County would need to consider if there are existing land agencies willing to direct their funding and efforts to conserving lands for compliance with the HCP/NCCP.

While there is added time and cost associated with planning for an NCCP, the benefit of oversight of the County's own state species take permits is also considerable. NCCPs allow local governments to expedite in a matter of weeks permitting that would otherwise take months if not over a year. Over the course of the NCCP permit term, this results in extensive cost savings and increased efficiency for the County and those to whom it extends coverage.

While the NCCP process requires negotiating and signing a Planning Agreement, this does not commit the County to finishing the NCCP. NCCPs are voluntary plans and if through the course of developing the NCCP it becomes clear that it is not the right fit, the County can always pull back to an HCP/2081 permitting approach. The County would not have to return grant funds expended up to the time of the decision to drop the NCCP portion, although it may not be able to use all of the remaining grant funding either if the actual project ceases to fit the project description in the grant agreement. Furthermore, the Cooperative Endangered Species Conservation Fund grant is available to the County even if it chooses to only develop an HCP, although the application may not score as high (however, all applications for the last two cycles have received awards).

## 8.1 Literature Cited

California Natural Diversity Database. 2020. California Department of Fish and Wildlife. Biogeographic Data Branch, California Natural Diversity Database Geographic Information Systems. RareFind v. 5.2.14. Available:

https://apps.wildlife.ca.gov/myaccount/login?ReturnUrl=%2frarefind%2fview%2fRareFind.aspx.

- County of Sonoma. 2020a. *General Plan 2020.* Available: <u>http://sonomacounty.ca.gov/PRMD/Long-Range-Plans/General-Plan/</u>. Accessed: June 1, 2020.
- County of Sonoma. 2020b. Urban Service Area and Urban Growth GIS data. Available: <u>https://files.sonoma-county.org/link/xAKDYCKV6YY/</u>.
- Environmental Conservation Online System. 2019. *Petitioned, Proposed, Candidate, and Delisted Species*. Available: https://ecos.fws.gov/ecp/species-reports. Accessed: November 4, 2019.
- Schroder, K. C., and D. Zippin 2015. Complex Permits under Section 10 of the Endangered Species Act. Endangered Species Act: Current and Emerging Issues Affecting Resource Development, Paper 4, Rocky Mountain Mineral Law Foundation Conference Proceedings.
- SonomaVegMap.org. 2020. Sonoma Veg Map. Sonoma County Vegetation Mapping and Lidar Program. Available: <u>http://sonomavegmap.org/</u>. Accessed: March 2020.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. 2005. *Endangered Species Glossary*, Revised April 2005. Available: http://www.fws.gov/endangered/esa-library/index.html.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. 2011. *Habitat Conservation Planning for Endangered Species*, Course notebook PowerPoint notes pages, National Conservation Training Center. December.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. 2016. Recovery Plan for the Santa Rosa Plain: Blennosperma bakeri (Sonoma sunshine); Lasthenia burkei (Burke's goldfields); Limnanthes vinculans (Sebastopol meadowfoam); California Tiger Salamander Sonoma County Distinct Population Segment (Ambystoma californiense). U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Pacific Southwest Region, Sacramento, California. vi + 128 pp.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and California Department of Fish and Wildlife. 2005. *Santa Rosa Plain Conservation Strategy*. Available: <u>https://www.fws.gov/sacramento/es/Recovery-Planning/Santa-Rosa/santa-rosa-strategy.php</u>. Accessed: June 4, 2020.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and National Marine Fisheries Service. 1998. *Endangered Species Consultation (section 7) Handbook, Final.* March.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and National Marine Fisheries Service. 2016. *Habitat Conservation Planning and Incidental Take Permit Processing Handbook.* November. December 21. Washington, D.C. Available: https://www.fws.gov/endangered/what-we-do/hcp\_handbook-chapters.html.

## Appendix B Regional Assessment of Potential Impacts on Listed Species Habitat